

Azerbaijan

Quick Facts

Population: 10,205,810 (July 2020 est.)

Area: 86,600 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Azerbaijani 91.6%, Lezghin 2%, Russian 1.3%, Armenian 1.3%, Talysh 1.3%, other 2.4% (2009)

est.)

Government Type: Presidential republic

GDP (official exchange rate): \$40.67 billion (2017 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated October 2020)

Introduction

Bordering both Russia and Iran, and with a close security relationship with both the United States and Israel, Azerbaijan occupies an important geostrategic position. As the former Soviet Union's only Shi'a Muslim majority country, the South Caucasus republic is even more unique. Azerbaijan's geographic location has led to a situation in which various domestic and international forces vie for influence; it has a population of over 9 million people, the majority of whom are closely linguistically and culturally related to the population of nearby Turkey, an extremely antagonistic relationship with neighboring Armenia, and proximity to restive Dagestan, a federal republic of Russia.

Since becoming an independent state in 1991, Azerbaijan has seen an upsurge in Islamist activity emanating from both Sunni and Shi'a organizations. Iranian-backed Shiite extremists have attempted attacks on targets deemed to be close to the U.S. and Israel, and Sunni jihadists have descended from hotbeds of radicalism in the North Caucasus. In addition, terrorist groups have attempted to exploit organized crime networks and smuggling routes to support their endeavors in the Middle East. The government of Azerbaijan, in its efforts to address the threats emanating from both Sunni and Shi'a radicals, has doubled down on secular governance.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Like many of the post-Soviet states with Muslim populations, Azerbaijan saw a rekindled interest in Islam following its independence in 1991. With an end to state-enforced atheism, the stage was set for domestic and foreign actors to vie for spiritual access to the country's predominantly Muslim community. That community is estimated to be two-thirds Shi'a and one third Sunni. This ratio nevertheless is in flux, given the growing role of various Sunni movements—with Shafi'i and Salafi missionaries coming from the Arab world, and Hanafi activists emanating from Turkey.

Shi'a Radicalism and the role of Iran and Hezbollah

Azerbaijan is situated at the vital geostrategic nexus of Iran, Russia and Turkey. The oil- and gas-rich country shares historical, linguistic and economic ties with all three of these regional powers. Azerbaijan has close ties to both the U.S. and Israel, relationships neighboring Iran regards with deep suspicion. Furthermore, a quarter of the Iranian population (including Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei himself) is ethnically Azerbaijani. Azerbaijan, either by specific actions or simply through its very existence, has considerable potential to spark anti-Iranian ethnic nationalism in Iran's volatile northeastern provinces.³ In an effort to counteract the threat emanating from Azerbaijani nationalist movements, Tehran has sought to promote religious movements in Azerbaijan and empower Shiite clergy to oppose the Azerbaijani state. The nationalist and autonomist ambitions within Iran's Azerbaijani minority are a sensitive issue – one which to date has not received the attention it deserves. The Azerbaijani government has on several occasions alluded to efforts by Tehran to undermine its authority by stirring up religious unrest at home. Officials in Baku alleged in 2002 that Iranian funding and support had contributed to major protests in the Baku suburbs. In mid-2002, then-President Heydar Aliyev made reference to "outside powers" which wished to turn Azerbaijan into an Islamic state, unquestionably a veiled reference to Iran.⁴

In 2006, Azerbaijani authorities foiled a major terror attack involving Iranian operatives and directed at Israeli and Western targets.⁵ In the course of the investigation, 15 Azerbaijani citizens were found to have been trained by Iranian security forces. Follow-up investigations led to the prevention of a second attack in 2008 on the Israeli embassy. These plans appear to have been carried out by a secret cell operating on Azerbaijani soil, which had been mobilized by Tehran in collaboration with Hezbollah, in retaliation for the killing of Hezbollah military chief Imad Mughniyeh in Damascus. Prior to the attempted attack, Azerbaijani police apprehended two Hezbollah militants, while suspects of Lebanese, Iranian and Azerbaijani extraction fled across the border to Iran. During subsequent court trials in October 2009, evidence indicated that both Hezbollah and the Iranian Revolutionary Guard Corps were linked to plot against the Israeli embassy.⁶

Further conspiracies were uncovered in 2012, in the run-up to the Eurovision song contest, when several attempted attacks against perceived pro-Western and pro-Israeli targets were foiled. First, in January of that year, two men were arrested on charges of plotting to murder two teachers at a Jewish school in Baku. Then, in February 2012, another cell, allegedly trained by the Iranian secret service, came to the attention of Azerbaijani state security. Soon afterward, 22 individuals were arrested on the grounds of planning attacks the embassies of the United States and Israel.

However, beginning in 2012, a rapprochement between Baku and Tehran led to a decrease of Iranian-linked subversive activity. The Obama administration's hostile attitude toward Azerbaijan and its parallel warming of relations with Iran led Tehran to decrease its pressure, and forced Baku to initiate its own outreach to Iran. Indeed, the Obama Administration strongly pushed for a Turkish-Armenian normalization process that ignored Azerbaijan's concerns over its unresolved conflict with Armenia. As Azerbaijan successfully contributed to halting that normalization process, relations between Washington and Baku soured considerably, with mutual public recriminations that risked undermining the strategic partnership between America and Azerbaijan. As a result, Baku sought to improve relations with other powers, including Iran. While Iranian representatives continued to put pressure on Baku over its close ties to Israel, the improvement of relations appeared to reduce state-sponsored Iranian Islamist activity.

By 2017, however, there were signs that the winds were shifting again. Azerbaijani authorities once more complained of increasingly hostile Iranian rhetoric toward the Azerbaijani government, targeted in particular at Azerbaijani pilgrims to holy sites in Iran.⁸ This rise in Iranian activity mirrored a growing warmth in U.S.-Azerbaijan relations, as ties between the two countries have moved toward normalization under the Trump presidency, and as the Saudi-Iranian rivalry across the region has picked up speed.⁹ Indeed, pro-Saudi news outlets have in recent years accorded increasing interest to Iranian activities in

Azerbaijan.10

In particular, the curious case of the town of Nardaran continues to trouble Azerbaijani authorities. Only a dozen miles outside the capital, the town has been a hotbed of Shi'a radicalism since the mid-1990s, when it gave birth to the defunct Islamic Party of Azerbaijan. Nardaran has long been known for the presence of extremist Shi'a activists and as a hotbed of anti-state Islamism. Following the arrest of over a dozen Islamist activists, including Taleh Bagirov, the leader of the Muslim Unity Movement (MUM) of Azerbaijan, clashes erupted in November 2015 between security forces and local protestors that left seven dead. Among these were two police officers and five alleged Shiite militants. The confrontations were followed by series of raids. Security forces surrounded Nardaran and cut off all roads into and out of the district, in order to sweep for weapons and literature, in an effort to head off alleged terrorist activities.

In 2017, the commemoration of Ashura (the death of Ali's son Hussain at Kerbala in 680 CE) saw the gathering of exceptionally large crowds in Baku. This was interpreted as a sign of the greater reach of Iranian propaganda in Azerbaijan, something the government had privately complained about for some time. In response, the government took steps to limit the participation of children in Ashura and other religious rites.¹²

The "Khawarij" and the Forest Brotherhood

Azerbaijan's radical Salafi Sunni community has historically revolved around populations in the country's north, bordering Dagestan, and the Abu Bakr Mosque of Baku, which has been seen as a hotbed of terrorist recruitment and violent extremism. While the majority of the congregation is not violent, several prominently connected terrorists, including former Guantanamo Bay inmate Polad Sabir Sirajov, had close ties to the community and served as vectors of radicalization. These community members with extremist sympathies have broken with the leadership of the mosque, earning them the titles of Khawarij or "expelled ones."

These Khawarij believe they are justified in rebelling against the authority of religious leaders whom they view as having departed from a justified course of violence against civilians. One prominent example of such leadership is Gamat Suleymanov, the *imam* of the Abu Bakr Mosque, who has made statements against the use of violence against "infidels." Suleymanov was injured in a grenade attack on his congregation in 2008, an incident which killed two and left a further 17 people injured. ¹⁴ The attack was likely carried out by the Khawarij, who did not take kindly to the *imam*'s conciliatory attitude. Following an investigation of the attack, the Azerbaijani government made a statement in which two Azerbaijani nationals, Ilgar Mollachiyev and his brother-in-law Samir Mehtiyev, both with ties to Sunni radicals in the nearby Dagestan Republic of Russia, were named as suspects.

Both Mollachiyev and Mehtiyev were alleged to have illegally entered Azerbaijan from Dagestan and been involved with setting up the foundations for terrorist cells in Baku and the coastal town of Sumgait. Baku accused the pair of attempting to reestablish the Azerbaijani branch of the "Forest Brothers," a militant group active in the Northern Caucasus that Azerbaijan banned in 2007. Mollachiyev and Mehtiyev were charged with creating an illegal armed group.¹⁵

Insurgency in Dagestan and the Northern Caucasus

Against the backdrop of the ongoing insurgency in the North Caucasus, which to date has claimed hundreds of lives among both civilians and combatants, Azerbaijan's government has in recent years increased law enforcement efforts along the country's northern border. In the wake of the collapse of the Soviet system, the North Caucasus became the scene of high levels of violence between Russian security forces and various opposition factions. Over time, resistance to Russian rule took an increasingly Islamist turn, with *jihadi* extremists coming to form the bulk of the resistance. While Chechnya has become the focal point of this conflict in the imagination of many observers, the violence has not been confined to that unhappy republic, and spread throughout the region. Dagestan became a major center of unrest, playing

host to the majority of clashes for several years.¹⁸ From 2012 onward, however, the exodus of fighters to the Syrian conflict led to a relative reduction of violence across the North Caucasus. As of yet, however, the apparent destruction of the Islamic State terrorist group in Syria does not appear to have led to the return of these militants in significant numbers.

Located at the eastern end of the North Caucasus, the Republic of Dagestan shares a long border with Azerbaijan. The patchwork of ethnic groups that made up the former Soviet Union means that both states share ethnic minority communities, including Avars and Lezgins. Members of both these ethnic minority communities with Azerbaijani citizenship have crossed the Azerbaijani-Russian border to partake in the ongoing Islamist insurgency in the North Caucasus. While the grievances of these groups are primarily directed against Moscow, the rise of Islamic radicalism in the North Caucasus has made extremist groups in the region part of the global *jihadi* movement, and as of 2014 an estimated 1,000 of its members had already traveled to fight in Syria. One of the global *jihadi* movement, and as of 2014 an estimated 1,000 of its members had already traveled to fight in Syria.

This has led to a far more significant and dangerous flow of people and *jihadi* ideology southward into Azerbaijan. Salafist ideological streams, funded in part by Islamic organizations in the Gulf States, began entering Azerbaijan from the North Caucasus in the 1990s.²¹ Conflict on Russian soil has also repeatedly led to an influx of Chechen and Dagestani fighters, seeking refuge and the opportunity to regroup in Azerbaijan. Most of those crossing into Azerbaijan from the North Caucasus are adherents of Salafism, and this fact, combined with the efforts of missionary establishments funded by the oil rich Arab Gulf States, has led to a situation in which there is a significant Salafist population in Azerbaijan—estimated as of 2015 to number about 15,000.²² In the capital, Baku, their focal point has been the Abubakr Mosque.

Though a majority of Salafists are not violent extremists but followers of the purist, nonviolent Salafi approach—such as the avowedly apolitical Imam Suleymanov—the potential for violence should not be underestimated. Much of Salafist thought is anchored in the belief that the Muslim community can and should be central to the structuring of government. Additionally, it rejects the tenets of multiculturalism and religious plurality. Considering the public priorities of Baku, that rejection sets its adherents on a collision course with state institutions.²³

The Gülen/Hizmet movement

Another example of an Islamist group which successfully established itself in post-independence Azerbaijan is the network of the influential, if increasingly controversial, Turkish cleric Fethullah Gülen. Like other missionizing Islamic movements, the Gülen movement saw the end of Soviet state atheism as an opportunity to gain support and followers in the newly independent, and nominally Muslim, states of the Caucasus and Central Asia. Based in Turkey, Gülen's followers were able to leverage linguistic and cultural similarities with the Turkic populations of the former Soviet Union to establish networks of educational institutions in the 1990s to cultivate the new state elites.²⁴ This, in turn, provided them with a stepping stone to becoming a truly global movement, which is well-represented and headquartered in the United States.

Azerbaijan became the first state outside of Turkey to host Gülen schools. Well-funded, and garnering support from then President Heydar Aliyev, the movement quickly established itself on the Azerbaijani education scene, opening several high schools, a private school, the Qafqaz University and a host of regional centers to promote its activities. Mindful not to antagonize the Azerbaijani government, the movement emphasized shared Turkic identity and cultural values over religious tenets.²⁵

Despite this cautious approach, the Gülen movement has suffered significant setbacks in recent years. The Azerbaijani state has been increasingly focused on training its own population rather than having foreign groups do so. The collapse of the political alliance between Fethullah Gülen and Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan in 2014 further undermined the position of Gülen supporters abroad, with the Turkish government putting pressure on Baku to curb the activities of the movement in Azerbaijan. Following the July 2016 coup attempt in Turkey, which Ankara was quick to ascribe to the Gülenists, Turkish offi-

cials put enormous pressure on Baku to dismiss people in government who were believed to be too close to the movement.²⁶ Only a small number of officials were dismissed, but the Azerbaijani government began to curtail the influence of the Gülen movement, including taking control of the schools that the movement previously ran in the country.

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

The majority of Azerbaijan's population of 9.7 million inhabitants self-identify as Muslim, about two thirds of whom are Shiites.²⁷ Sunni Islam is most established in the northern and western regions of the country, especially among the ethnic minorities who live closest to the Northern Caucasus regions of Russia. However, it is gathering strength in the country at the expense of Shi'a traditions, something noted by observers and visible through the influence, not least, of Turkish schools and popular culture.²⁸ Azerbaijan's south and east, the areas closest to Iran, have historically been dominated by Shiite Islam, though decades of Soviet state atheism resulted in Azerbaijanis in Azerbaijan being generally less observant than their co-ethnics across the border. Under the nationalities policy of the early Soviet period, Azerbaijanis were encouraged to think of Shiism as a marker of national identity rather than a guiding principle of spiritual life.²⁹

However, following the end of the official state atheism, numerous Azerbaijanis have found new ways to express their religion. A new generation, for whom the Soviet experience is but a vague memory, has taken an interest in public expressions of religiosity. At the same time, both Shiite Iran and the Sunni monarchies of the Gulf have sought to encourage the revival of Islamic faith in Azerbaijan, and mold the religious experience of Azerbaijan's youth in a way that favors their own objectives and priorities.

Efforts to promote radicalism have, however, run up on the government's increasingly outspoken secularism, which is firmly entrenched in public discourse despite the quarter century since the demise of the Soviet ideology. The prominence of Islam has prompted debates about the role religion should play in the modern Republic of Azerbaijan, and there remains a deep-seated mistrust of Islamism among the Azerbaijani elite.³⁰ In a situation analogous to that of other post-socialist states with large Muslim populations, radical Islamism in Azerbaijan is fed by the quest for identity in a rapidly changing society, social ills such as corruption, and disappointment over the unfulfilled promises of modernization. Perhaps ironically, Azerbaijan has been subject to criticism from western governments and NGOs for its treatment of Islamist organizations within the country that have developed radical objectives in their criticism of the state.

Available polling suggests Azerbaijan is among the Muslim-majority societies least penetrated by Islamist ideology. For example, in a 2013 Pew poll, Azerbaijan had the lowest percentage of any country expressing support for *sharia* law, at eight percent. It also had the lowest percentage of respondents saying suicide bombing is justified (one percent), that religious leaders should have large influence on politics (two percent), and that tensions between devout and less devout are a big problem (one percent).³¹

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

The major influx of Arab, Iranian and Turkish missionaries into Azerbaijan, tolerated at first in the early 1990s, increasingly became a concern for officials in Baku. Perhaps surprised by the rapidity and scope of these well-funded newcomers on the scene, the government opted for a more decisive course of action. In 1996, the Azerbaijani parliament passed an amendment to the Law on Freedom of Religious Belief which proscribed the participation of "foreigners" in the propagation of "religious propaganda."³² After deadly riots in the Baku suburb of Nardaran left one person dead and 16 injured in 2002, these measures were expanded to bar anyone who had received religious training abroad.³³

Further measures to curtail the recruitment efforts of radical Islamists included requiring religious

communities to refile their state registration and establishing the State Committee for Work with Religious Associations, which increased state control of religious institutions.³⁴ The state's efforts to curb the spread of radical Islam are also part of a larger initiative to combat Islamic terrorism. Azerbaijan's counterterrorism policy has included close cooperation with regional as well as international actors, specifically the United States. Baku granted overflight rights and permission for numerous refueling and supply landings to Coalition forces during the military intervention in Afghanistan. Azerbaijani troops themselves took part in operations in Afghanistan, helping in international attempts to stabilize the security situation in Central and South Asia.³⁵ Azerbaijani officials have also supported international law enforcement through information sharing and joint policing operations.

Following the drawdown of coalition troops from Afghanistan and the rise to prominence of the Islamic State, Baku has turned its attention to the struggle to contain terrorism emanating from Iraq and Syria. Azerbaijan's leadership has contributed to these international efforts by disrupting the flow of arms and supplies through its territory, by sharing information, apprehending suspected returnee foreign fighters and having state religious authorities, such as the Caucasus Muslim Board, counter the claims of the propaganda savvy organization.

A significant number of legal amendments added every year between 2009 and 2015 have been squarely aimed at tackling the extremist threat and preventing further radicalization. Among these, an amendment to the criminal code ensured that the punishment for "foreign fighters" traveling to Syria became a 15 year-long jail sentence. Similarly, the penalty for spreading religious propaganda has been increased to one to two years in prison. Amendments added in 2014-2015 prevented clerics educated abroad (with the exception of those educated in state-approved educational institutions) from working in Azerbaijan, while a 2014 amendment led the State Committee for Work with Religious Organizations to monopolize religious education for the conduct of rites. To fill the need for training clerics, the State Committee expanded its own role and conducted more than 30,000 trainings in 2015-16. However, the amendments were not applied retroactively, which means that any previous training that existing clerics may have received has not been invalidated. Whereas the official state estimate is that 1,800 individuals have already received religious education abroad, the real number is probably higher.³⁷

ENDNOTES

- 1. United States Department of State, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2011* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, July 2012), http://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2011/195543.htm
- 2. Fuad Aliyev, "The Gülen Movement in Azerbaijan," *Current Trends in Islamist Ideology* 14, 2013, 90, http://www.currenttrends.org/docLib/20130124 CT14Aliev.pdf.
- 3. Ilan Berman, *Tehran Rising: Iran's Challenge to the United States* (Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, 2005), 94-95; Emil Souleimanov and Josef Kraus, "Iran's Azerbaijan Question in Evolution," Central Asia-Caucasus Institute *Silk Road Paper*, September 2017, http://silkroadstudies.org/publications/silkroad-papers-and-monographs/item/13252.
- 4. Berman, Tehran Rising, 94-95.
- 5. Sebastian Rotella, "Azerbaijan Seen as a New Front in Mideast Conflict," *Los Angeles Times*, May 30, 2009, http://articles.latimes.com/2009/may/30/world/fg-shadow30.
- 6. "Cell Sent By Hezbollah To Attack Israeli Embassy," *Yediot Ahrono*t (Tel Aviv), July 7, 2009, http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-3743694,00.html.
- 7. "Four jailed in Azerbaijan for Eurovision terror plot," *Jerusalem Post*, December 3, 2012, http://www.jpost.com/International/Article.aspx?id=294463.
- 8. Farkhad Mamedov, "Iran Invades Azerbaijan by the Weapon of Pilgrims," haqqin.az, December 1, 2017, https://haqqin.az/news/117537
- 9. James M. Dorsey, "Saudi Arabia and Iran Battle it Out in Azerbaijan," *Daily Star*, February 19, 2018, http://www.thedailystar.net/opinion/global-affairs/saudi-arabia-and-iran-battle-it-out-azer-

- baijan-1536553
- 10. Eg. Huda Alhusseini, "Will Iran turn Azerbaijan into another Iraq?" *Al Arabiya*, January 26, 2018, http://english.alarabiya.net/en/views/news/middle-east/2018/01/26/Will-Iran-turn-Azerbaijan-into-another-Iraq-.html
- 11. Paul Goble, "'A Syrian Echo in Azerbaijan?', Shiites, Police Clash in Nardaran," Jamestown Foundation *Eurasia Daily Monitor* 12, no. 14, December 1, 2015, https://jamestown.org/program/a-syrian-echo-in-azerbaijan-shiites-police-clash-in-nardaran/.
- 12. Zaur Shiriyev, "Azerbaijan Wrestles with Rising Iranian Influence," *Eurasianet*, December 27, 2017, https://eurasianet.org/s/azerbaijan-wrestles-with-rising-iranian-influence.
- 13. The U.S. Department of Defense's assessment is available online. See Department of Defense, Headquarters, Joint Task Force Guantanamo, "JTF-GTMO Detaine Assessment", January 25, 2008, https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/82446/isn-89-poolad-t-tsiradzho-jtf-gtmo-detainee.pdf
- 14. Elmir Guliev, *Central Asia 2008 Analytical Annual* (Sweden: Institute for Central Asian, Caucasian Studies & Institute of Strategic Studies of the Caucasus, 2009), 95, http://www.ca-c.org/annual/2008-eng/14.shtml.
- 15. "Ilgar Mollachiyev and his brother-in-law Samir Mehdiyev committed explosion in Abu Bakr Mosque," apa.az, September 2, 2008, http://en.apa.az/print/87964.
- 16. Mairbek Vatchagaev, "Azerbaijani Jamaat Cooperates with Caucasus Emirate," Jamestown Foundation *Eurasia Daily Monitor* 9, iss. 73, April 12, 2012, http://www.jamestown.org/single/?-no_cache=1&tx_tnews%5Btt_news%5D=39262.
- 17. Svante E. Cornell, "The 'Afghanization' of the North Caucasus: Causes and Implications of a Changing Conflict," in Stephen Blank, ed., *Russia's Homegrown Insurgency* (Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College, 2012).
- 18. John O'Loughlin et.al., "The Changing Geography of Violence in Russia's North Caucasus, 1999–2011: Regional Trends and Local Dynamics in Dagestan, Ingushetia, and Kabardino-Balkaria," *Eurasian Geography and Economics* 52, no. 5, 2011, 596-630.
- 19. Emil Souleimanov, "Jihadism on the rise in Azerbaijan," Central Asia Caucasus Institute *CACI Analyst*, May 2, 2012, http://www.cacianalyst.org/?q=node/5766.
- 20. Emil A. Souleimanov, "Globalizing Jihad? North Caucasians in the Syrian Civil War," *Middle East Policy* 21, no. 3, 2014.
- 21. Svante E. Cornell, *Azerbaijan since Independence* (Armonk: M.E. Sharpe. 2011), 277-279; Sofie Bedford, "Islamic Activism in Azerbaijan: Repression and Mobilization in a Post-Soviet Context," Doctoral thesis before the Stockholm University Department of Political Science, 2009, 104, http://su.diva-portal.org/smash/record.jsf?pid=diva2:200259.
- 22. Anar Valiyev, "The Rise of Salafi Islam in Azerbaijan," Jamestown Foundation *Terrorism Monitor* 3, no. 13, July 1, 2015, https://jamestown.org/program/the-rise-of-salafi-islam-in-azerbaijan/
- 23. Emil Souleimanov and Maya Ehrmann, "The Rise of Militant Salafism in Azerbaijan and its Regional Implications," *Middle East Policy* 20, no. 3, Fall 2013, http://www.mepc.org/journal/middle-east-policy-archives/rise-militant-salafism-azerbaijan-and-its-regional-implications.
- 24. "The Gulen Movement in Azerbaijan & a quid pro quo?" *The Perimeter Primate*, January 14, 2013, http://perimeterprimate.blogspot.com/2013/01/the-gulen-movement-in-azerbaijan-quid.html.
- 25. Eldar Mamedov, "Azerbaijan: Evaluating Baku's Attitude toward the Gulen Movement," *Eurasianet*, February 16, 2012, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/65013.
- 26. Altay Göyüşov, "The Gulen movement in Azerbaijan and Erdogan's intervention," *MeydanTV*, August 02, 2016, https://www.meydan.tv/en/site/society/16428/.
- 27. Souleimanov and Ehrmann, "The Rise of Militant Salafism in Azerbaijan and its Regional Implications"; Cornell, *Azerbaijan Since Independence*; International Crisis Group, "Azerbaijan: Independent Islam and the State," *Europe Report* no. 191, March 2008.
- 28. Yavuz Kerimoğlu, "Azerbaycan: Toplum ve Siyaset," *insamer*, April 5, 2016, http://insamer.com/tr/azerbaycan-toplum-ve-siyaset 275.html.

AMERICAN FOREIGN POLICY COUNCIL

- 29. Bedford, "Islamic Activism in Azerbaijan," 90-91.
- 30. Svante E. Cornell, Halil Karaveli and Boris Ajeganov, "Azerbaijan's Formula: Secular Governance and Civic Nationhood," Central Asia-Caucasus Institute & Silk Road Studies Program *Silk Road Paper*, November 2016.
- 31. Pew Research Center, "The World's Muslims: Religion, Politics and Society", April 30, 2013, https://www.pewforum.org/2013/04/30/the-worlds-muslims-religion-politics-society-overview/.
- 32. State Committee of the Azerbaijani Republic for the work with Religious Organizations, The Law of the Republic of Azerbaijan "On Freedom of Religious Belief," August 20, 1992 (Contains changes and additions of 1996 and 1997), http://www.dqdk.gov.az/eng/zakon_svoboda_e.html.
- 33. "В Азербайджане запретят мулл, обучавшихся за границей" Oxu.az, December 2, 2015, http://ru.oxu.az/society/104949.
- 34. Svante E. Cornell, "The Politicization of Islam in Azerbaijan," Central Asia-Caucasus Institute *Silk Road Paper*, October 2006, https://www.silkroadstudies.org/resources/pdf/SilkRoadPapers/2006_10_SRP_Cornell_Islam-Azerbaijan.pdf.
- 35. Madeleine Z. Bordallo, "Afghanistan Withdrawal Logistics and Capability of Azerbaijan to Support U.S. Military Requirements," The Sunlight Foundation, August 2012, http://capitol-words.org/date/2012/08/01/E1380-3 afghanistan-withdrawal-logistics-and-capability-of/.
- 36. U.S. Department of State, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2015* (Washington, DC: United States Department of State, 2016), https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2015/257516.htm.
- 37. Cornell et. al., "Azerbaijan's Formula: Secular Governance and Civic Nationhood."